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BOARD OF DIRECTORS 2021 

President:   D Horton  
Vice President:   W Reitenbach – resigned 16/02/2022 
Directors:   R Alexander 

L Ashford 
H Foster 
T Hockley – resigned 25/02/2022 
K Mills 
R Murray 
I Williams – resigned 29/10/2021     

 

Acting Company Secretary: Mr Shaun Whitechurch – from 28/01/2021 until 29/04/2021  
Company Secretary:                      Mr Shaun Whitechurch - from 30/04/2021   

 

ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS AND DIRECTORS 2022 
 

NOMINATIONS ARE CALLED FOR THE FOLLOWING POSITIONS: 
 

PRESIDENT*                - One (1) year term 
VICE PRESIDENT*       - One (1) year term 
3 x DIRECTORS           - Three (3) year term 
1 x DIRECTOR             - Two (2) year term 
2 x DIRECTORS           - One (1) year term 

 

Pursuant to the provisions of Clause 4.2 of the Schedule to Rule 37.1 of the Club’s Constitution, an election will be held at 
the 2022 Annual General Meeting to fill all Board positions.   
 

Nominations must be in writing, signed by two full members who are eligible to vote at the meeting and must also be signed 
by the nominee.  Nominations open on Wednesday 13th April 2022 at 10:00am and close on Wednesday 20th April 2022 at 
4:00pm and must be lodged with the Secretary. Nomination forms may be obtained from the Secretary or at the Clubhouse. 
 

Retiring Office Bearers and Directors seeking re-election must nominate.  All retiring Office Bearers and Directors are eligible 
to nominate for re-election.   
 

Pursuant to Rule 35.5 (a) of the Constitution, the Board will consist of nine (9) Directors elected in accordance with the 
triennial rule.  
  

Pursuant to Rule 35.5 (b) of the Constitution, at the AGM of the Club – 
(i) the members shall elect to office the number of Directors required to fill the vacancies on the Board; and 
(ii) forthwith after the election of the Board, the members shall elect to office:  

a President and a Vice President from the nine members of the Board. 
 

* In accordance with Rule 35.5 (b) (ii), after the election of the Board, the members will elect to office a President and 
Vice President from the nine (9) Directors elected under the triennial rule 
 

S Whitechurch 
Secretary / Manager 
 
 
 
 
 
 



NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
to be held at the Clubhouse 

Wednesday 27th April 2022 at 6.00 pm 

BUSINESS 

1) Reading and confirmation of the minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting held on Monday 26th April 2021.
2) Submission and adoption of Annual Accounts, Directors Report, Presidents Report and Auditors Report.
3) Election of Directors and Office Bearers for 2022.
4) Appointment of Auditor. The Board of Directors recommends the appointment of Johnsons MME as auditors.
5) Special Business of which due notice has been given:

a. That pursuant to the Registered Clubs Act 1976 the members of the Howlong Country Golf Club approve the 
following benefits for elected Board members during the time between the 2022 AGM and the 2023 AGM –
1. Reasonable finger food and refreshments associated with each Board meeting of the Club.
2. The reasonable costs of Directors and their partners attending functions on behalf of the Club.
3. The reasonable costs of Directors attending Clubs NSW general meetings and meetings of other associations 

of which the Club is a member.
4. The reasonable costs of Directors attending seminars, trade displays, other Clubs and similar events as may 

be determined from time to time.
5. The reasonable costs of entertaining guests of the Club in the Club.
6. The reasonable costs of official club functions for the Board and their partners

b. The Board propose a special resolution that a new item be added to the Constitution as 52.4 under VOTES OF 
MEMBERS: ‘That the board may approve pre polling and other types of voting methods it deems appropriate as 
long as it can assure the security of the process.’ 

Members who wish to raise queries or seek information at the Annual General Meeting about any matters appearing in 
the Annual Report must give notice in writing of their queries or requests with the Secretary/ Manager by 5.00pm 
Wednesday 13th April 2022.  This will enable properly researched replies to be prepared for the benefit of all members. 

S Whitechurch 
Secretary/ Manager 



 

 

 

 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 2021 

 
It is my pleasure to make my annual report for the year ending 2021. As Members will recall the year has been one of ups 
and downs, changing directions and delays driven by the COVID-19 pandemic. There is no doubt this has significantly 
impacted on the direction and ambitions outlined in my 2020 report. As such the focus has been predominately working to 
maintain operations given the government directions and Clubs NSW advice in navigating our way through the restrictions 
placed upon us. In this respect I would like to acknowledge the efforts of the General Manager, his Departmental Heads and 
all other staff who have remained resolute in doing what was necessary to keep the doors open and meet the expectations 
of Members and visitors to our Club. 
 
The foregoing has of course had a flow on effect on our trading and financial outcomes against our forward estimates which 
the General Manager outlines in his report. It is however fair to say that our cash holding at the Bank took quite a hit at one 
stage during the period. However, I am pleased to advise that we have now recovered to a much more comfortable position 
with an expectation that this will improve even more in the coming months with increased visitations to the Club. 
 
Last year I outlined our three key strategic objectives along with desired outcomes which allowed management to plan to 
meet those objectives. More recently a Select Committee of the Board was formed to review and update our Strategic Plan. 
Essentially, the broad objectives remain much the same and the intention now is to present the work carried out by the 
Committee to the incoming Board of Directors to ensure ownership of the Plan. Central to the year ahead will be the roof 
works and car park upgrade, exacerbated by the recent freak storm resulting in considerable damage to the Club House and 
surrounds. Planning has also been undertaken to improve the facilities inside the Clubhouse but this cannot take place until 
we become “watertight”. Despite delays during the year and the availability of design engineers and construction advice, we 
are now back on track.  Design work is now also complete on the upgrade of the Driving Range with undercover hitting bays 
that can be used 365 days a year.  There will also be an undercover coaching studio with launch monitor and video capabilities 
accessible by appointment only. These facilities are all funded by grant money.         
 
Members will be aware we are not using pre poll and electronic voting this year, as was the case last year when it was 
necessary due to the ongoing COVID-19 issues and in meeting a quorum. Whilst this is permitted under the State Legislation 
it will be necessary to amend our Constitution and relevant By Laws to formalise this process. As such, this will be debated 
by the Board in the coming months and advice will be given to Members in due course, noting this will need to be agreed by 
a majority vote of the Members. 
 
We recognise the passing of the following valued members listed below and pass our sincere condolences to their families 
and friends. 
 
Vale 
Kety Androsevic  Bob Ash  Ken Buchanan  Allan Gray 
Vera Jenkin  Loretta Lehmann Arthur Logie  Laurence Maggio 
James Miller  Trevor Moor  David Pascoe  Lindy Tomlinson 
Bob Wiersma  Judith Wilkins 
 
 
In closing and, on behalf of all Directors, I would like to thank Members for their support throughout the year. It has at times 
been a “tough gig” but we have prevailed and we live to fight another day. Your ongoing support is critical to our success and 
I value your input and comments. We must remain positive at all times and plan for the longer term as our Club continues to 
evolve and play an important role to many Members and visitors 
 

David Horton CSC 
President 
 

 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 
GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 2021 

 
Reflecting on the past year and comparing it to 2019/2020 it could be fair to say we saw light at the end of the tunnel, albeit 
intermittent as the year progressed. 
 
I am pleased to advise that we returned a trading profit.  This was after annual depreciation of $67,013 before we applied a 
“One off asset write – off” of $141,197, which was a continuation of the good work done on the asset register by previous 
Boards and Management.  This adjustment, as listed in the Auditors report, reduced the listed profit to a loss after the write 
off of ($74,184). 
 
The Club’s annual operating income showed an increase of $358,000, hence we were not eligible for any COVID-19 subsidies 
of any kind during this year.  This was due to our trading increases on last year and the fact that we showed no downturn in 
the trading periods that the compensation funding was to be applied. This is a big reflection on the prior year where the Job 
Keeper Payment scheme was in effect.          
 
New Year’s Eve was to be our first COVID-19 affected trading period followed by many and varied health imposed restrictions 
from both sides of the Border, culminating in a complete lockdown of the Clubhouse as we entered spring and potentially 
the start of our busy trading period. 
 
After the lockdown we saw the accumulated year to date profit of $270,000 until May turnaround to a $132,000 loss by the 
end of August. Fortunately, post lockdown, trading picked up where it left off and we returned three successive months of 
good profits bringing us to the final result for the year. 
 
All areas of the club have shown growth with management’s emphasis being on attracting a wider group of patrons from all 
sectors of the community and the now ever growing regional travel market. This is proving successful as our club is now 
seeing increases in all centres as a result of this approach. 
 
Our major projects have all been delayed for one reason or another with the main reason being the uncertainty of COVID-19 
and the advice from Clubs NSW to not spend any money if possible. 
The roof obviously is not conditional to this and, at the time of writing this report, the full replacement (not band aided) is 
almost to tender stage.   Extensive engineering is required to merge the old roof and sub structure with the proposed new 
roof. 
 
This year the club has been successful in obtaining various grants and we will continue to apply for as many as possible, be it 
for infrastructure or promotion of sport/trade. 
 
I thank the Board of Directors for their continued support as the year hasn’t been easy for them, having to make some tough 
decisions during the uncertainty brought about by COVID-19. 
 
Our resort has continued to rate as one of the best around and this is a total reflection of the pride and effort put in by our 
Managers Peter and Raelene Turton.  I can’t thank them and the staff of the resort enough for their efforts. 
 
Paul Irvine and his team have yet again presented our course to a standard that rates us up with the best along the Murray 
River. Thanks to Paul and his team. 
This year we also welcomed Paul Steiner as our Director of Golf.  Paul has fitted into the role well and with the re-introduction 
of junior clinics and other changes made I know our Pro Shop is in good hands with Paul and his team. 
 
Inside the Club, the management team led by Alannah Cusack as Operations Manager have taken every challenge in their 
footsteps. The contribution by them and all associated staff from cleaning, Bar and Bistro and Administration – I thank you. 
 
SZETO Asian Kitchen continue to provide quality and variety in the dining options available to members and guests with many 
travelling long distances to experience Kim and Van’s dishes and Jenny’s hospitality.  We thank you for your contribution to 
the Club and community. 



 

 

 

 
As I continually say, “Members and volunteers are the backbone to all successful clubs”. Our Club is no different. Thank you 
for all your support.  I look forward to working with you all in the coming year. 
 
Shaun Whitechurch 
General Manager 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 
CAPTAINS REPORT 2021 

 

For the second year in a row my Report centres around COVID-19 restrictions which continue to impact on the club. The 
members deserve praise for their patience and perseverance in dealing with different playing conditions and as a result 
competition playing numbers continue to be strong. 
 
A big thank you to Tim Cameron for his five years as Director of Golf. I certainly learnt a great deal about tee sheets, along 
with all aspects of running golf competitions and tournaments from him. Paul Steiner who took over from Tim, has settled 
well into the busy schedule as Director of Golf at Howlong and along with his pro-shop staff are of great assistance to me. 
 
Club Vice-Captain Di Tyrell Miller along with her women’s committee have been diligent in assisting me in organising women’s 
and mixed events. The Men’s committee continue to step up when needed and are of great support. 
 
The Golf department have been able to complete all club events and with the help of re-scheduling, most of the tournaments 
were completed. The one notable exception being the October Vets Week of Golf which had to be cancelled for the second 
year in a row. 
 
Major Event Winners for 2021 
Club Champion   Zac Grubisa 
B Grade Champion   Tom Grubisa 
C Grade Champion  Mathew Mills 
D Grade Champion  Des Whelan 
Senior Champion  Ian Charles 
Super Senior Champion  John Arthur 
Junior Champion  Toby Hoskin 
Silver Colts Champion  Russell Mathews 
Men’s Foursomes  John Arthur & Rob Forrest 
Mixed Foursomes  Sue and Henk Van De Ven 
2BBB Matchplay  Tom Grubisa & Don Mills 
 
Wishing all Members great golfing in 2022. 
 
Rob Forrest 
Captain Howlong Golf Resort 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 
WOMENS GOLF REPORT 2021 

It certainly was a very unpredictable year with COVID-19 effecting the golfing competitions and tournaments at Howlong 
while playing havoc in the personal lives of all members. 
 
Many of the major scheduled events had to be cancelled as well as the normal syllabus re- arranged. It was disappointing to 
all but on the bright side some of the syllabus was able to be played with enthusiasm and a great participation of lady golfers. 
Well done to all who took the bull by the horns and had a go! 
 
Significant events including the Opening Day, RWGA and NEDGA pennant, 27 Hole Open Bowl, 4BBB Match-play, and Charity 
Day were all cancelled. Normal syllabus activities such as Monthly Medals, Club Championships, Ladies Foursomes, Mable 
McKenzie Brooch, NEDGA Brooch, Silver Spoon, Country Championships (VWGA), Iron Lady and Singles Match- play were 
held. Thank you to all golfers who entered these activities being mindful that the changes made were due to unforeseen 
circumstances. 
 
The Club Championships were held in May with a great participation of 57 players in 4 grades. 
 
Major Event Winners for 2021 
Club Champion   Gail O’Halloran 
B Grade Champion  Sue Harris 
C Grade Champion  Dot Reitenbach 
D Grade Champion  Lyn Crocker 
Senior Scratch    Gail O’Halloran 
Super Senior    Gail O’Halloran 
O’Halloran Trophy:  Gail O’Halloran 
Putting:    Gail O’Halloran 
Medal of Medals (Wednesday) Chris O’Toole 
Medal of Medals (Saturday) Wendy Day 
Summer Shield   Heather McCallum 
Wednesday Stableford  Kim Godina 
Ladies Foursomes  Gail O’Halloran & Glenda Hoskin 
Singles Match Winner  Sue Harris 
Silver Spoon (Vic Golf)  Glenda Hoskin 
OBE (RWGA)   Virginia Ebert 
NEDGA Brooch   Virginia Ebert 
 
Congratulations to all who participated especially the winners. (It takes lots of letters to make a word...it takes lots of players 
to have a competition to produce a winner). 
 
The Annual meeting was held in June with the election of a new Captain, Di Tyrell-Miller and Vice-Captain, Glenda Hoskin.  
The committee renominated and were duly elected.  
 
Thank-you to Helen Foster who has captained the golfing ship for the last 3 years with enthusiasm and great effort in 
organising the golfing competitions we the golfers participate in without a thought to how it happens! 
 
This year the Ladies Committee have introduced Monthly Medals for every month of the year on Wednesday and Saturday 
and a Summer Series Pennant played from Dec to March. The Ladies Committee were involved with organising these games. 
We hope to have two more teams this year playing in Summer Pennant making a tally of 6 teams participating. It was a very 
successful series. 
 
Due to NSW Golf stance of "Inclusiveness for Women in Sport" the Championships in May will be available for Wednesday 
and Saturday players. This will commence in 2022. We will be on the front foot for the introduction of lots of new activities 
in this space. 



 

 

 

 
During our Summer competition of golf, usually from Nov until March a new set of Nearest The Pin competitions was 
introduced.  Many positive comments have been received and it looks favourable to continuing with the changes in 2022. 
 
Presentation Day was held on 8th December with 66 lady golfers attending. It was absolutely fabulous to see all in attendance 
after a patchwork year for golf. Thank you to all Club and Bistro staff in organising the event as well as the Ladies Committee 
for their involvement. 
 
This year we saw two stalwarts of the Club celebrate their 90th birthday. Gwen McCarthy and Maralyn Seddon featured on 
the front page of the VWGA newsletter for NSW. Their birthdays were celebrated with flowers, cards, gifts and cake. 
Congratulations Ladies, you are loved dearly. 
 
This year has seen many sad and trying times for members with sicknesses, COVID-19, injury, and loss of family and friends. 
Our special thoughts and words are with you all. 
 
Thank you to all who have worked with enthusiasm, interest, care, and great involvement in all aspects of the Howlong Golf 
Club especially the Ladies programmes. 
 
Special thanks to Golf Captain Rob Forrest and the Director of Golf Paul Steiner and the courteous staff in The Pro Shop for 
your assistance in organising procedures and golfing activities. To the Golf Course Superintendent Paul Irvine and his hard 
working team who have presented a golf course of notable standard and everyone speaks highly of. Well done. Thank you 
to Shaun, Alannah and the Office staff who are ever obliging and co-operative in all that is asked and needed, the Bar staff 
for assistance in raffles/notice board info and Bistro staff for their service. 
 
Thank you to the Ladies Committee for all of your support, assistance, ideas and above all your friendship. Without you I 
would be a lonely ship and rudderless. 
 
 
Di Tyrell-Miller 
Chairman 
Howlong Women’s Golf Committee 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 
BOWLS REPORT 2021 

 
The 2021 Bowls season whilst affected to some degree by COVID-19 restrictions was a successful year for our club in a number 
of areas.  
 
Pennant:  This was the first year we have fielded 3 teams in the ADBA Pennant Comp and the results are very encouraging 
for future Pennant.  Our Grade 4 Pennant team was narrowly defeated in the final by the Commercial Club and our Grade 6 
Team was defeated in their semi-final which was played at Henty.  A very good effort by all bowlers involved across each of 
the 3 grades.    
 
In May 2021, we were selected and hosted the Zone 8, Grade 7 Pennant Finals. The event went extremely well and we 
received some very good feedback from visiting clubs and officials not only concerning the good quality of our greens but 
the hospitality forwarded to them by our members.   It was a great team effort from all involved in hosting the finals.   
 
Odewahn Shield:  We had a very successful Odewahn Shield season in 2021 with our Group B team defeating Oaklands in the 
final, held at The Rock.  A big thank you goes out to all bowlers who played in the Odewahn Shield and the many supports 
who travelled to The Rock to support our team in the final. 
 
Our achievements for the 2021 season were many. Congratulations to everyone who not only won, but everyone who took 
part in them.  Our numbers in the ADBA events have increased again and this is a very promising sign for our future.  Much 
is to be learnt and gained by playing in District events. 
 
Club Championships 2021 
EVENT   WINNER    RUNNER-UP 
Major Singles   Phil Slater    John Boyd 
Major Pair  Phil Slater / John Boyd   David & Sharon Henry 
Minor Singles  Danny Crump    David Henry 
Minor Pairs  David & Sharon Henry   Ian Doig/Marianne Bartlett 
Triples   John Boyd    Rick Crofts 

Dave Shannon    Wal Delaney 
Lurlene Hanna      Dave Henry 

Fours   John Boyd    Phil Slater 
   Wal Delaney    Dave Shannon 
   Rob McConnell    Helen Blanchard 
   Lurlene Hanna    Jenny Mariluch  
Consistency  David Smith    Rob McConnell 
Sets   Ray Johnson    Phil Slater 
 
ADBA 
Phil Slater, Ray Johnson, Rob McConnell & John Boyd - ADBA 2021 Senior Fours (winners)  
Les Pilfoot & Rick Croft - ADBA 2021 Presidents Pairs (winners) 
 
ZONE 8 
Phil Slater, Ray Johnson, Rob McConnell & John Boyd – Zone 8 - 2021 Senior Fours (winners)  
Les Pilfoot & Rick Croft – Zone 8 - 2021 Presidents Pairs (winners) 
Our Social bowls played normally on either a Saturday or Sunday has seen increased numbers and new players joining our 
club. This is a promising sign for us as we move into the 2022 season.   With the assistance of our General Manager Shaun 
Whitechurch, we were successful in obtaining a grant from the Federation Council for $3,000 to purchase 12 sets of ‘barefoot’ 
bowls from Hunter Bowls Pty Ltd.  These bowls are very good for learners and have replaced many sets of the older bowls 
that have been donated to our club over time.   
 
Wednesday night ‘Charity Bowls’ was not held in 2021 due to the uncertainty of the COVID-19 restrictions which are ever 
changing.   All going well our ‘Charity Bowls’ will recommence in October 2022.  



 

 

 

 
Last but by no means least, a big thank you goes to all our bowlers and volunteers for their time, commitment and effort 
throughout the year.  Without these good men and women in our club it would not be able function as well as it does.   
   
Finally, I look forward to working with you all throughout the 2022/23 season and hopefully it will be another successful year 
for us.   Please stay safe and COVID-19 free if possible.  
 
Brad Blanchard  
Bowls Manager 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 
CROQUET REPORT 2021 

 
Tournament and Social Matches 
A number of croquet events were again cancelled during October and the early November period, but some events involving 
Howlong members did go ahead. Along with these issues the croquet courts were closed for a period of time due to COVID-
19 related restrictions as directed by the NSW state government. When croquet was able to be conducted during the year a 
good number of our members continued to be represented in tournament and social matches. 
 
Pennant Matches 
After discussions by the croquet committee it was decided to approach Walla Croquet in regard to entering a joint Howlong 
and Walla team for the 2021 Pennant season. After further consideration a joint team was entered with the name of 
“Wallalong”. 
  
The Wallalong team members were Alan Hunter, Belle Cahill, Doug Nielsen, Veronica Richardson, Susanne Nielsen, Rod 
Bensley, John Durieux, Robin Riches, Michael Gardiner, Nola Scholz, Helen Krause and Sue Wearne. The seven-week 
competition commenced on the 7th of May and concluded on the 30th of June prior to finals. Some days were cancelled due 
to COVID-19 restrictions thus extending the pennant season. In the second round Wallalong defeated Wangaratta White (the 
winner of the final), with Wallalong winning 7 games and 73 hoops. In the last round on the 30th of June Howlong played 
Wodonga with the result that both Wodonga and Wallalong won six games, with the result being decided on hoops won – 
Wallalong 66 and Wodonga 65. Overall Wallalong won 20 singles games and 11 doubles games over the seven matches 
played. While Wallalong did not make the finals, all members from both Walla and Howlong are to be congratulated on their 
input both as players and scorers throughout the Pennant Competition, along with organising the draw for each match. 
 
NEDCA* vs Goulburn Valley – Inter-Regional Friday 12th November 
At the end of play Goulburn Valley were victorious with 20 games and 209 hoops to NEDCA 16 games and 205 hoops.  
 
Benalla Festival Social Day-Thursday 18th November 
David Staff from Benalla won the day along with Sue Wearne from Howlong on equal games (4), hoops (34) and net hoops 
(+16). A tied result for Sue and David – a great effort by both. 
  
Eddie Fleming Perpetual Trophy Match 
This match was played on Thursday the 9th of December at Howlong starting at 9:30am. A total of sixteen members 
competed with first and second colours applicable, and two doubles games were played. The winner of the Eddie Fleming 
Trophy was Ken Good in a playoff against Doug Nielsen – well done to Ken. 
  
Vale 
It was with particular sadness that during the year Howlong Croquet saw the passing of two of our stalwart and active 
members – Judy Wilkins and Bob Wiersma – both Judy and Bob had been involved at Howlong as foundation members and 
their presence will continue to be missed by all at Howlong Croquet. 
 
Courts 
While two of our courts are in good playing condition, court No1. – adjacent to the shed - is still in need of renovation – this 
court was laser levelled twelve months ago and while grass growth has been evident across a fair part of this court there are 
still bare patches needing attention. Unfortunately, with Court No1 not being available this led to a number of planned inter 
club events being cancelled. 
  
Christmas Lunch 
Our Christmas lunch was held on Thursday the 9th of December following the Eddie Fleming match at the Howlong Golf 
Resort commencing at 1pm. It was again pleasing to see the support from our members and partners with a total of thirty-
two in attendance. The meal and table décor for the day was of a high standard presented by the staff of the resort. 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 
Last Day of Play for 2021 
Our last day of play for 2021 was on Thursday the 23rd of December with normal play to recommence from Monday to 
Saturday on Monday the 31st of January 2022. 
 
Visitors 
Particular thanks is extended to John Durieux and Veronica and Jeff Richardson from the Walla Croquet Club for their support 
to Howlong all of who regularly attend at Howlong – their support is very much appreciated. 
 
Thanks 
I personally thank all of the committee and members over the past twelve months for their continual support and input into 
the activities of croquet at Howlong despite many restrictions being presented due to COVID-19, not only at Howlong but 
also in regard to many scheduled social and tournament matches. Howlong Croquet continues to be represented at various 
social and tournament matches throughout any one year and I would hope that these restrictions do not hamper our 
activities in 2022 – but I temper this comment that such conditions could change at any time. 
 
*(North East District Croquet Association). 
 
Doug Nielsen 
Chairman Croquet 
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Howlong Country Golf Club Limited 

Directors’ Report 
For the year ended 30 November 2021 

 

 

 

2

Your directors present the financial statements of the Howlong Country Golf Club Limited (the Company) for the 

year ended 30 November 2021. 

 

Directors 

The names of the directors in office at any time during or since the end of the financial year are: 

 

I Williams (resigned 29/10/2021) H Foster  D Horton 

W Reitenbach  D Goodman (resigned 15/12/2020) T Hockley 

R Murray (appointed 8/2/2021) L Ashford (appointed 8/2/2021) R Alexander (appointed 8/2/2021) 

K Mills (appointed 8/2/2021) M Nicholas (resigned 25/1/2021)  

S Van de Ven (resigned 25/1/2021) S Gibbons (resigned 25/1/2021)  

 

Directors have been in office since the start of the financial year to the date of this report unless otherwise stated. 

 

Company secretary 

Mr Dee Healy was appointed as the Company’s secretary from 14 November 2018. Mr Shaun Whitechurch 

appointed as the Company’s secretary from 25 January 2021.  

 

Principal activities 

The principal activities of the Company during the year were promotion and conduct of golf, bowls and a resort 

for the purpose of promoting these sports and club amenities. 

 

The Clubs short term objectives are to enhance the clubs financial viability by increasing the level of membership, 

growing sales revenue and maintaining tight control over costs whilst continuing to maintain and enhance the 

clubs facilities and improving the experience for members and guests. 

 

In the long term, the Clubs objectives include replacement of key strategic assets and securing long term financial 

and operational viability through sound strategic improvements to the Clubs operations. 

 

To achieve these objectives, the company has adopted the following strategies:  

 

 To meet our strategic vision of being the “Number one Destination for Recreation on the Murray”. 

 Attract new golfers, bowlers, croquet players and social members and retain existing members by 

providing the best possible facilities and services that represents quality and value. 

 To optimise return on assets for the benefit of our members. 

 Encouraging and promoting the participation in Golf, Bowls and Community activities. 
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www.howlonggolf.com.au 
(02) 6026 5321 

186 Golf Club Drive Howlong NSW 2643 


